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 info@dignityAllianceMA.org 
www.DignityAllianceMA.org 
January 12, 2021
Honorable Suzanne M. Bump
Auditor of the Commonwealth
Massachusetts State House
Room 230
Boston, MA 02133

Re:  Request to conduct follow up audit of nursing facilities

Dear Auditor Bump:

Dignity Alliance Massachusetts is dedicated to transformative change to ensure the dignity of older adults, people with disabilities, and their caregivers.  We are committed to advancing new ways of providing long-term services, support, living options, and care, while respecting choice and self-determination.  Through education, legislation, legal strategies, and regulatory reform, this mission will become reality throughout the Commonwealth.
We appreciate the work you and your office reported in September 2019 regarding the unconscionable delays in complaint investigations of nursing homes by the Department of Public Health.  We would encourage you to conduct a follow-up audit for the period beginning July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2020.    

When your office conducted the audit of nursing home complaints July 1, 2016 – June 30, 2018, the Department of Public Health announced that they were increasing the staffing for investigations.  An audit for the subsequent two-year period would determine if that increased staffing proved effective in addressing all complaints in a timely fashion.

We believe that the number of complaints in 2020 will show a dramatic increase as a result of the limited investigations which have occurred due to the Covid-19 pandemic restrictions.  Additionally, care delivery in nursing homes has suffered due to staffing shortages and pandemic related issues. The absence of the onsite presence of Department of Public Health surveyors and long-term care ombudsmen, not to mention family members, is of great concern, since there have been “no eyes and ears” to observe, monitor, and address problems. 

In addition to determining whether the systemic delay of investigations continued following your earlier audit, it would be helpful to know if there is a current backlog of complaints not yet investigated as well as a backlog of complaints unresolved, or even unaddressed. 

Dignity Alliance believes that this information is critical to addressing residents’ treatment in the Commonwealth and achieving transformative reform of long-term care. Based on knowledge and belief, Dignity members are concerned that there may be a backlog of hundreds of complaints. 

It would be also be worthwhile for the report, from the onset of the Covid-19 pandemic to be cross-referenced with data on deaths, to determine if residents under age 65 or those who are racial minorities have been disproportionately affected by the virus and whether nursing homes have been making sufficient effort to get residents back into the community.

The overuse and misuse of anti-psychotics and other psychotropic medications are also serious concerns and worthy of an audit, including determining the number of related complaints. Such an inquiry would be useful in addressing this longstanding form of abuse.  Please see Attachment A for background and concerns. 

In addition, please look into the extent to which there are nursing home residents who cannot provide written informed consent to their care and treatment and have no guardian or health care proxy agent to consent on their behalf.

We look forward to hearing from you regarding our suggestions for a follow-up audit of the processing of nursing home complaints by the Department of Public Health and other serious issues.

Sincerely,



Paul J. Lanzikos
For Dignity Alliance Massachusetts
info@DignityAllianceMA.org
35 High Street
Beverly, MA 01915-2103
978-210-1331
www.DignityAllianceMA.org






Dignity Alliance Massachusetts is a state-wide, grass-roots coalition of aging and disability service and advocacy organizations and supporters dedicated to systemic transformation to ensure the dignity of older adults, people with disabilities, and caregivers.  We are committed to advancing new ways of providing long-term services, support, living options, and care while respecting choice and self-determination.  Dignity Alliance works through education, legislation, regulatory reform, and legal strategies to realize this vision throughout the Commonwealth.
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Psychotropic Drugs: Background and Concerns

Attachment A

1. There is most likely wider use of psychotropics during the pandemic to keep residents “docile” --- there is much less staff now, no group activities, residents are basically alone/isolated, ombudsmen and families had no visibility for 3
2. + months, annual surveys were suspended until recently, and reporting of MDS data was and still is suspended.
3. MA psychotropic drugging rates have not materially declined since the inception of the current IWC form/process.  IWC was implemented by a 2/1/16 Circular Letter (Circular Letter #16-2-653 [https://tinyurl.com/4arf9suh]) which was revised on 2/1/17 (Circular Letter #17-2-699 [https://tinyurl.com/1x50ub57]).  See 2/1/17 Informed Consent Form on page 2.  We expected a dramatic reduction in psychotropic usage, since the IWC process should better inform the decision maker and provide choice to decline.  However, the following statistics show otherwise, warranting a comprehensive review of the IWC form/process to ensure all data and rights are provided.
· MA had the 8th highest antipsychotic usage rate in the country as of Q2, 2019 (updated 1/24/20), according to the last reported statistics by the CMS Partnership to Improve Dementia Care https://tinyurl.com/4khm22xe. 
· Antipsychotic usage increased slightly over the past 4 years, despite the Q1 ’16 implementation of IWC. Antianxiety and antidepressant usage decreased slightly, but still remain extremely high.
Q4,’19 MDS statistics --- four years since IWC was implemented as of Q1 ’16:
MA Nursing Home Residents Receiving Drug:   %               # 
· Antipsychotics          :               23%          8,245	0.5% increase from Q1 ‘16
· Antianxiety drugs     :               18%          6,534	 2.4% decline from Q1 ‘16
· Antidepressants       :               61%        21,683	 1.8% decline from Q1 ‘16
4. Furthermore, as of the last available MDS statistics (Q4 ’19), nearly 9% of MA nursing home residents were diagnosed with schizophrenia, a condition which almost always manifests in early adulthood, and occurs in less than 2% of the US population.  Per a July, 2020 US House Ways and Means Committee report (page 11), there is concern that overstatements of schizophrenia statistics were done in order to dispense antipsychotics without impunity, since antipsychotics are approved to treat that illness. As summarized in the following US Ways & Means link, their report “…exposes the longstanding misuse of antipsychotics and the minimal enforcement in preventing patient harm in nursing homes nationwide...” https://tinyurl.com/1adze37z. 




image1.jpeg
Dignit
Alffance

Massachusetts





